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Submitted via email on May 21, 2007 
 
Dear Mr. Chris Oynes:  
 

We, the undersigned consumer, conservation, and fishing organizations, submit this letter to urge 
the Minerals Management Service to drop its apparent plans to allow fish farming in federal waters and 
apparent plans to permit energy companies to abandon their old, unused platforms.  
 
 MMS’s draft programmatic environmental impact statement (PEIS) suggests that the agency 
plans to permit and regulate fish farming – also known as aquaculture – that uses offshore energy 
platforms. We are very concerned about offshore aquaculture, which involves raising finfish, such as cod, 
halibut, and red snapper, in often large, crowded cages where fish waste and chemicals flush straight into 
the open ocean. Increased forage-fish use for aquaculture fishmeal could have wide-ranging 
environmental and socioeconomic impacts, reducing the amount of fish available for larger fish, marine 
mammals, and seabirds. Up to six pounds of wild fish can be ground up to feed one pound of farmed fish. 
Further, fish farms can introduce escaped non-native fish species that compete with and spread disease to 
wild fish populations. Damage to the farms from storms is one way that farm raised fish can escape. For 
example, in the late nineties, storms destroyed an offshore aquaculture test cage placed adjacent to an 
energy platform in the Gulf of Mexico.  
 
 We hope that the agency is not using this rulemaking to bypass Congress as it considers the 
merits of offshore aquaculture legislation. The 2005 Energy Act only gives MMS the authority over 
“authorized” marine-related uses. Congress has not specifically authorized offshore aquaculture and has 
yet to consider a current offshore aquaculture bill. Because marine aquaculture could significantly harm 
the environment, human health, and the economies of local fishing communities, and because the large 
amount of resources and specific regulatory expertise that would be needed to adequately address these 
problems, we believe MMS should prohibit energy platform use by commercial offshore aquaculture 
facilities. 
 



 We are also concerned that MMS’s PEIS states that it considers an “artificial reef” an alternate 
use of platforms subject to its jurisdiction, thus suggesting it intends to create a federal abandonment 
program. This would be a radical change from current law, which requires energy platforms to be 
removed, or “decommissioned,” after they stop producing oil and gas except when they become part of a 
state’s “rigs to reef” program. We are concerned about the long-term contaminating effects the rigs may 
have on the marine environment, including as a result of storms. There is also little evidence that the 
platforms, acting as “artificial reefs,” actually result in larger, healthier fish populations. Finally, recent 
reports have shown a connection between oil and gas rigs and elevated mercury levels in surrounding 
sediments and fish. We oppose any plans to allow energy companies to avoid paying the costs of 
removing their rigs, estimated to be $9.9 billion from 1985-2020, when nothing in the 2005 Energy Act 
gives MMS such new authority. 
 

For these reasons, we urge MMS to drop these apparent plans and reissue its PEIS.  
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